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Executive Summary 
Senate Bill (SB) 758 is the continuation of the Texas Department of Family and Protective Services’ (DFPS) reform, focused primarily on the Child Protective Services (CPS) program.  The resources provided by the 80th Legislature and increased accountability due to SB 758 have continued to  yield positive results for DFPS' clients and show an extraordinary return on the investment made in the agency’s continued reform. 

Indicators of programmatic successes include: 

· The number of families successfully served by the Family Group Decision-Making (FGDM) process increased in the last fiscal year. In FY 2010 (through June 2010), a total of 15,513 FGDM meetings, including Family Team Meetings, Family Group Conferences, and Circles of Support, have been held with children, youth, and families involved with CPS.  In FGDM, family and other support persons to a child or youth in an open CPS case engage in problem-solving resulting in diversion from foster care and quicker reunification. 

· The practice of FGDM has now been made available to families during an abuse/neglect investigation (a process called Family Team Meetings) to help prevent the removal of children.  In FY 2010, there have been 8,026 initial meetings held through June 2010 and 1,093 follow-up meetings when families needed further assistance. 
· An Intensive Psychiatric Transition Program (IPTP) continues to serve children transitioning from psychiatric hospitals into less restrictive settings and increase the stability of their placements.  The Intensive Psychiatric Transition Program currently has eight contracted Residential Treatment Center providers.  Since the inception of the program through June 30, 2010, there have been 340 referrals with 196 children served.
· To increase the role of families in solving abuse and neglect-related crises, DFPS added staff and funding for services to strengthen the CPS kinship program resulting in 8,745 children being placed in kinship placements.  The new federal Fostering Connections to Success and Increasing Adoptions Act of 2008, when fully implemented, will continue to help children achieve permanency with kinship families.
· As of June, face-to-face contacts with children in CPS cases that are timely and documented have increased from 78.4% in FY 2008 to 84.7% in FYTD 2010.  

· New performance measures continue to be added to the Residential Contracts Management System to help ensure the safety and well-being of children in residential care.  In addition, DFPS is developing a recommendation for a new foster care model to increase sustainable placement resources for children and youth in their own communities and improve outcomes.
During FY2010, child abuse and neglect intakes and assigned investigations have both increased.  Removals of children from their own homes were higher than projected during much of the year.  In FY 2009, the average number of children removed per month was 1,018; and for FY 2010 the average as of June 2010 is 1,361 children per month.  This represents an increase of 33.7%.  
As staff workloads increased, including those of Family Based Safety Services, the alternatives to removing children from their own home to ensure safety were diminished.  Coupled with challenges to the state economy and several high profile tragedies in families with previous CPS histories, CPS continues to stretch resources to keep children safe.  The changes made to the child welfare system as a result of SB 758 better position the system to address the changing environment and increasing workloads.

SB 758 Implementation Plan

Introduction 
Senate Bill (SB) 758, by Senator Jane Nelson and Representative Patrick Rose, passed by the 80th Texas Legislature, was developed as the continuation of the Texas Department of Family and Protective Services’ (DFPS) reform, focused primarily on the Child Protective Services (CPS) program.  
Specifically, Section 51 of SB 758 required DFPS to develop a child protective services improvement plan designed to build on the reform efforts added by Chapter 268, Acts of the 79th Legislature, Regular Session 2005, and outlined in SB 6 of the 79th Texas Legislative Session.  
The first phase of CPS reform (SB 6) focused more on the investigation stage of the protective services system. SB 758 addressed other parts of the system to help keep families together, reduce the length of time children are in foster care, and improve the quality and accountability of the foster care system.

As per Section 52 (a) of SB 758, DFPS submitted a detailed plan for implementation in December 2007. The plan focused on the elements of the child protective services improvement plan and the continued implementation of all child protective services reform activities required by the 79th Legislature, Regular Session, 2005.  Further, following the requirements of Section 52, this is the third annual report on the progress made in implementing that plan as well as other significant provisions in SB 758 that were not included in the improvement plan.
Overview of the CPS Improvement Plan 

The CPS Improvement Plan, as outlined in SB 758, Section 51, is designed to enhance services for children and families after an investigation indicates risk factors.  The plan expands and modifies initiatives that have resulted in demonstrable improvements and that serve the four primary goals of:


· keeping families together while ensuring child safety in the home;
· reducing the length of time children remain in state care; 
· improving the quality and accountability of foster care; and
· achieving cost savings by reducing the rate of growth in foster care.
SB 758 directed that the improvement plan must include:

· expanding the use of family group decision-making;

· reducing caseloads for caseworkers providing family-based safety services and ongoing substitute care services;

· implementing an enhanced in-home support program to certain families;

· providing additional purchased client services designed to keep families together and to reunite families more quickly while ensuring child safety;

· enhancing support of kinship placements by hiring or contracting to provide additional kinship workers to provide additional support and education to relative placements and purchasing additional support services for relative placements;

· enhancing services needed to support court services and preparation of records for adoptive placement;

· improving the quality and accountability of child-care licensing monitoring and investigations by assigning those functions to separate staff, providing specialized training to staff who perform each function, performing additional investigations of certain reports involving young children, and providing additional support and oversight to both functions;

· expanding substitute and adoptive placement quality and capacity in local communities through the procurement of a statewide needs assessment and through implementation of recommendations for expanding and improving provider capabilities;

· streamlining criminal history background checks to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of those checks;
· improving the quality of services delivered by the Department of Family and Protective Services through expanded use of mobile technology and enhancements to the department’s CLASS and IMPACT database systems and operations;
· expanding implementation of the remediation plan to address racial or ethnic disparities in foster care; and
· implementing a statewide pilot program for a time-limited, post-hospitalization “step-down” rate to support the successful transition of children who have experienced or are likely to experience multiple inpatient admissions in a psychiatric hospital.
Goal One: Keeping Families Together While Ensuring Child Safety in the Home

In order to help keep families together, the 80th Texas Legislature provided DFPS with the resources to ensure that more children can remain safely in their own homes through the provision of family preservation services and additional purchased services for children and families prior to removal.  This goal includes the following components of the CPS Improvement Plan, as outlined in SB 758, Section 51:

· expanding the use of Family Group Decision-Making [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (1) in part];
· reducing caseloads for caseworkers providing family-based safety services [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (2) in part];
· implementing an enhanced in-home support program to certain families [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (3)]; and
· providing additional purchased client services designed to keep families together while ensuring child safety [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (4) in part].
· Family Group Decision-Making During Investigation 
Family Group Decision-Making (FGDM) describes a variety of practices to work with and engage youth and families involved in the CPS system in service planning and decision making.  There are a variety of Family Group Decision-Making models used by DFPS, including Family Team Meetings, Family Group Conferences and Circles of Support.  DFPS has been using the Family Group Decision-Making model, specifically Family Group Conferences and Circles of Support, in the CPS substitute care stage (after a child is removed from the home) since December 2003.  
Additional resources were provided to allow DFPS to expand Family Group Decision-Making to families during an investigation to help prevent the removal of children.  The Family Team Meeting is the model of Family Group Decision-Making used before a child enters substitute care and is used to achieve positive outcomes for children in the earliest stages of DFPS interactions.  This is part of larger “family-focused” efforts to enhance safety, permanency, and well-being for children through the direct involvement of their family. 

Family Team Meetings engage family, community members, and other caregivers to strive for a consensus in critical decisions related to child protection, safety, placement and permanence.  In Family Team Meeting planning, facilitators work to involve family participants in decisions regarding how the child will be safe in the child’s own home, a relative’s or friend’s home, foster care, or other arrangement.  This process promotes respect for the family’s culture, bonds, and strengths and reflects the desire to keep the child in his/her own community.  By utilizing the Family Team Meeting process, CPS partners with families for a more positive and secure outcome for their children.  As CPS diligently works to shift to a more family-centered casework practice, most investigators have embraced the family involvement philosophy and have incorporated Family Team Meetings into their daily work.  
The 80th Legislature funded 31 new positions, including 25 new facilitators, to hold Family Team Meetings during an investigation.  In June 2009, the 81st Texas Legislature funded an additional 7 positions to expand the number of Family Team Meetings to children and families in cases prior to removal.  During FY 2009, while additional Family Team Meeting staff were hired and trained, Family Team Meeting policy was strengthened to target families who were at the highest risk of a child being removed from the home. 
CPS began offering Family Team Meetings in November 2007. The goal over the 2008-09 biennium was to conduct Family Team Meetings in 11-12% of confirmed investigations.  In FY 2008, Family Team Meetings were held in 9.69% of confirmed investigations, below the target percentage of 11-12%. In FY 2009, however, Family Team Meetings were held in 14.6% of confirmed investigations, well above the target percentage of 11 - 12%. During FY 2010 (through June 30, 2010), 8,026 initial Family Team Meetings have been held and 1,093 follow-up Family Team Meetings have been held when families needed further assistance to ensure the safety of their children. 

Implementation Plan Details:
	· Determine regional allocation of 31 new positions and create the positions
	Completed July 2007

	· Establish eligibility criteria for families
	Completed September 2007

	· Train existing FGDM staff
	Completed September 2007

	· Hold a stakeholder meeting to provide information on the FTM model as well as other components of the family focus initiative
	Completed September 2007

	· Begin incorporating FTMs into the investigative stage of service 
	Completed October 2007 

	· Develop policy for the use of FTMs, approve through Legal, and publish in the CPS handbook
	Completed November 2007

	· Hire and train new staff
	Began September 2007 – Completed initial hiring January 2008, now ongoing


· Reducing Caseloads for Family-Based Safety Services Caseworkers 
National data shows that regular, meaningful contact in Family-Based Safety Services (FBSS) cases is directly related to positive outcomes for children in these cases.  DFPS policy requires monthly contacts with children for FBSS cases.  
	CPS Family Based Safety Services (FBSS)

Average Daily Caseloads 

	
	Total Average Daily Cases carried by FBSS Caseworkers
	Average Caseload

	FY 2006
	7,514
	20.3

	FY 2007
	8,775
	20.4

	FY 2008 
	9,427
	20.3

	FY 2009


	11,336
	19

	FYTD 2010 (June)
	13,762
	22.76


Funding was provided by the 80th Legislature for 236 additional FBSS staff, including 144 caseworkers, in FY 2008 and an additional 112 staff, including 68 caseworkers, in FY 2009, so caseloads could be lowered and policy standards could be met.  Subsequently, the 81st Legislature funded an additional 116 FBSS staff for FY 2009 and FY 2010 in order to lower the average daily FBSS caseload. Lower caseloads will improve safety for children, improve child and family well-being, and divert children from entering the foster care system.  While caseloads have increased, the additional staff helped to mitigate the increase.  
As indicated in the above table, the total average number of daily cases carried by FBSS caseworkers has shown a steady increase from September 2006 through June 2010.  The percent increase for that time period is 10.8%. In comparison, for the time period from September 2009 through FYTD 2010 (June) the average daily FBSS caseload has increased by 7.7%.
In 2009, Commissioner Heiligenstein called for a review of the FBSS program to examine and better understand challenges within the program resulting from increased caseloads and increased case complexity.  As a result, DFPS conducted an internal and operational management review in each of the 11 DFPS regions that included staff interviews and case readings.  Regional management and state office staff are in the process of responding to the recommendations of the reviews by putting improved processes in place. Some examples include: changes to the reporting structure, data system changes, and identification  of training to meet staff needs, along with other region-specific improvements to ensure quality and consistency across the state.  Training on Enhanced Family-Centered Safety Decision Making (EFCSDM) was provided to FBSS and Investigation supervisors in conferences held during the summer.  Other system improvements are underway through the Enhanced Family-Centered Safety Decision Making work that is anticipated to have wide reaching effects on child safety throughout the CPS system in the next 2-4 years.

Implementation Plan Details:

	· Determine regional allocation of 236 new positions for FY 2008
	Completed July 2007

	· Create positions according to the phase-in schedule
	Completed May 2009

	· 236 FTEs were created 
	Completed July 2008

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2008 (229 FTEs were filled)
	Completed April 2009

	· Determine regional allocation of 112 new positions for FY 2009
	Completed August 2008 

	· Create 114 FTEs 
	Completed December 2008

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2009 (106 FTEs were filled)
	Completed May 2009

	· Determine regional allocation of 116 new positions for FY 2010
	Completed September 2009

	· Create 116 FTEs 
	Completed 

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2010
	Ongoing


· Strengthening Families through Enhanced In-Home Support Program 

The “Strengthening Families through Enhanced In-Home Support” pilot project expands on the current Family-Based Safety Services (FBSS) model by using Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) funding to help offset certain poverty-related factors.  Providing this assistance helps families working with CPS to avoid removal of children and speed the process of reunification of children with their families. 
The funding has two components:  Family Enhancement (a cash assistance component with a maximum cumulative amount of $250) and Family Empowerment and/or Purchased Goods and Services (a component for activities and/or purchased goods and services with a maximum cumulative amount of $3,000).  The program was developed with strong input from finance and audit areas of the agency to ensure accountability for the use of public funds. 

Families utilize the funding at various times in the life of the case with the objectives of maintaining the safety of the child and meeting the child’s needs; relieving stress in the family; and enhancing family strengths, stability and functioning.

The Strengthening Families pilot began in January 2008.  Because this is a pilot program, it is not widely available, but is offered in targeted locations.  Seventy-four caseworkers statewide participate in this program, and the caseload size is limited to 8-10 families.  The target was to serve approximately 1,500 families and to prevent 500 children from being removed from their family. 

An evaluation plan for the pilot was completed in December 2009 using qualitative and quantitative measures. During fiscal years 2008 and 2009, 1,312 families received Strengthening Families (SFI) services while in the Family Based Safety Services (FBSS) stage of service and 126 families received SFI services while in the Family Reunification (FRE) programs.  Outcomes for SFI and non-SFI families and children were compared. Results of the analyses indicate that removal rates from SFI FBSS cases were lower than traditionally served cases. Recurrence rates of validated abuse/neglect allegations for FBSS do not significantly differ for SFI and non-SFI families. Analyses for FBSS indicate that the percentages of SFI and non-SFI children who exit care are not different, although SFI children exit more slowly. In addition, families who receive SFI payments during FBSS are more likely to have a subsequent substantiated investigation than comparison families. 

In FYTD 2010, 996 families (3,707 children) have been served by this program. Consequently, 3,337 of the 3,686 children served through Strengthening Families have been maintained in their own homes thus far. Finalized data from the “Strengthening Families through Enhanced In-Home Support” pilot project will be available after August 31, 2010.

In the current economic climate and due to mixed evaluation results, the Strengthening Families through Enhanced In-home Support program will end August 31, 2010.   

Implementation Plan Details:

	· Work with the Health and Human Services Commission (HHSC) to determine how to administer TANF monetary funds
	Completed September 2007

	· Discuss implementation of the Strengthening Families program with internal and external stakeholders
	Completed September 2007

	· Develop draft rules and present to the DFPS Advisory Council
	Completed October 5, 2007

	· Identify the 74 staff statewide who will work cases in this pilot program
	Completed November 2007

	· Develop referral process from the various stages: Investigation, FBSS and substitute care 
	Completed December 2007

	· Draft and approve Strengthening Families program policy 
	Completed December 2007 

	· Develop policies and procedures for ensuring funds are spent in accordance with the family plan
	Completed December 2007 

	· Devise evaluation plan of the program 
	Completed December 2007

	· Hold an external stakeholder meeting
	Completed December 2007

	· Develop IMPACT (case management system) changes to meet the needs of the program and evaluation for data collection
	Completed February 2008

	· Complete six month preliminary evaluation
	Completed September 2008

	· Complete evaluation plan of the program
	Completed  December 2009

	· Program Discontinued
	August 31, 2010


· Additional Purchased Client Services Designed to Keep Families Together
Purchased client services are an integral part of CPS service delivery.  Through contracts, CPS purchases a variety of services from local providers to help families maintain children in their own home such as parent and caregiver training, and substance abuse services.  Approximately $4.4 million was provided for the 2008-09 biennium to keep pace with caseload growth.  Additional purchased client services to keep families together for 2010-11 totaled $6.6 million.
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Incorporate additional funding into baseline funding for purchased client services and allocate all purchased client services dollars to the regions for designated purposes
	Completed 2007 and 2009


Goal Two: Reducing the Length of Time Children Remain in State Care

In order to reduce the length of time children remain in the foster care system, the 80th Legislature provided DFPS with additional resources to offer services that are realistic, accessible and available to children and families; to lower substitute care caseloads to meet federal requirements; and to achieve permanency in a timely manner.  This goal includes the following components of the CPS Improvement Plan, as outlined in SB 758, Section 51:

· expanding the use of Family Group Decision-Making [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (1) in part];
· reducing caseloads for caseworkers providing ongoing substitute care services [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (2) in part];
· providing additional purchased client services designed to reunite families more quickly while ensuring child safety [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (4) in part];
· enhancing support of kinship placements by hiring or contracting to provide additional kinship workers to provide additional support and education to relative placements and purchasing additional support services for relative placements [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (5)]; and

· enhancing services needed to support court services and preparation of records for adoptive placement [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (6)].

· Expanding Family Group Decision-Making After Removal 
Since its inception in December 2003, Family Group Decision-Making (FGDM) after removal has resulted in more children being placed with relatives, children having shorter stays in care, and more children being reunited with their families, compared to more traditional services.  It began as a pilot program in five cities and is now offered in every DFPS region through CPS and contract staff.  From 2003 through June 2010 over 17,000 Family Group Conferences have been held to involve families in the safety and permanency planning for their children in substitute care and over 10,000 Circles of Support have been held to aid youth in preparation for their transition to adulthood. 

The 80th Legislature funded 53 additional positions, including 42 facilitators, to provide FGDM to more families experiencing a removal.  The 81st Legislature funded an additional 15 positions to specialize staff to coordinate and facilitate Circles of Support for youth age 16 and older who are transitioning from substitute care to adulthood.  Due to an agency-wide hiring pause during the summer of 2009, the hiring and training of these 15 new positions was delayed until the winter of FY 2009.   
The following table shows the number of initial and subsequent Family Group Conferences held with families experiencing removal and the number of Circles of Support held with youth 16 and older who were transitioning from substitute care to adulthood for FY 2008, 2009, and 2010 (through June 2010):  

	Family Group Conferences

	Fiscal Year
	Initial Meetings
	Follow-up Meetings
	All Meetings

	2008
	3992
	969
	4961

	2009
	2713
	929
	3642

	2010 (as of June)
	3152
	1086
	4238

	Circles of Support

	Fiscal Year
	Initial Meetings
	Follow-up Meetings
	All Meetings

	2008
	1328
	697
	2025

	2009
	1404
	841
	2245

	2010 Y(as of June)
	1144
	1012
	2156


The number of Family Group Conferences conducted with families experiencing removal decreased slightly in FY 2009, which can be attributed to the full implementation of Family Team Meetings during that time.  The total number of Family Group Conferences in 2010 as of June has increased since 2009 and may return to or surpass the 2008 level.  

The number of follow-up or subsequent Family Group Conferences and Circles of Support has increased in FY 2010 (through June 2010).  The increased use of follow-up meetings, held when children, youth, and families need more assistance, indicate an increase in children, youth, and family engagement and involvement in service planning and decision making throughout the life of a CPS case. 

The number of Circles of Support conducted with youth age 16 and older in FY 2010 (through June 2010) indicates a slight decrease from FY 2009, but DFPS anticipates this number will increase by the close of the fiscal year.  The total number of follow-up Circles of Support meetings conducted with youth 16 years and older in FY 2010 has surpassed both FY 2008 and FY 2009 yearly totals.  
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Determine regional allocation of 53 new positions and create the positions
	Completed July 2007

	· Hire and train new staff
	Initial Implementation Completed August 2008, now ongoing


· Reducing Caseloads for Substitute Care Caseworkers 
National data has shown that regular, meaningful contact with children in the substitute care system is directly related to positive case outcomes.  Recent federal legislation requires caseworkers to visit at least once a month with each child in substitute care until permanency is achieved.  Regular visits allow the caseworker to ensure the safety and well-being of the child until the permanency goal is reached.  The federal legislation allows a phase-in approach by requiring states to implement a plan that will result in the achievement of these monthly face-to-face contacts with 90% of children in substitute care by 2011. 
Funding was provided for 321 additional substitute care staff, including 252 caseworkers, in FY 2008 and an additional 180 staff, including 120 caseworkers, in FY 2009, to meet the 90% requirement.    
	CPS Substitute Care 

Average Daily Caseloads 

	FY 2007
	43.3

	FY 2008
	37.3

	FY 2009 
	28.2

	FY 2010 YTD
	29


For year-to-date FY 2010 (through June 2010), the statewide average daily substitute care caseload was 29, which is a slight increase from the FY 2009 average of 28.2.

As of June 2010, outcomes indicate that children in foster care are being seen more frequently by their caseworkers.  Face-to-face contacts that are timely and documented have increased from 78.4% in FY 2008 to 83.6% in FYTD 2010.  Continued efforts are being made to meet the 90% goal. 
Removals of children from their own homes have increased.  In FY 2009, the average number of children removed per month was 1,009; and for FY 2010 the average as of June 2010 is 1,348 children per month.  Contributing factors in the increase of children entering care include challenging economic circumstances, increased referrals and investigations, and increased caseloads across stages of services.  
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Determine regional allocation of 252 new positions for FY 2008
	Completed July 2007

	· Create positions according to the phase-in schedule
	Completed December 2008

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2008
	Completed December 2008

	· Determine regional allocation of 180 new positions for FY 2009
	Completed  August 2008

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2009 
	Initial Implementation Completed August 2009, now ongoing


Additional Purchased Client Services to Reunite Families More Quickly

Through contracts, CPS purchases a variety of services from local providers to reunify children with their families more quickly such as parent and caregiver training, counseling, psychological and psychiatric evaluations and testing, diagnostic consultation, and substance abuse services.  These services are an integral part of providing support to CPS clients.  Approximately $5.7 million was provided for the 2008-09 biennium to strengthen reunification efforts.  Additional purchased client services to reunite families more quickly for 2010-11 totaled $5.9 million.

Implementation Plan Details:

	· Incorporate additional funding into baseline funding for purchased client services and allocate all purchased client services dollars to the regions for designated purposes
	Completed 2007 and 2009


· Enhancing Support of Kinship Placements 
Kinship placements meet children’s needs for safety, cultural relevance, and permanency in an environment in which they are familiar.  Children in kinship placements have shorter stays in substitute care and better outcomes compared to children in paid foster care.

Senate Bill 6, 79th Legislature, Regular Session, 2005, established the Relative and Other Designated Caregiver Placement Program to promote continuity and stability for children in state care by placing them with relative or other designated caregivers and providing assistance and services to those caregivers.  Designated kinship staff are trained to work with kinship providers to meet new resource needs, teach caregivers parenting and coping strategies, and serve to help resolve conflicts that may affect the placement.  
	Month/ Year
	Number of Kinship Placements

	July 2006
	7,693

	July 2007
	8,834

	July 2008
	8,457

	May 2009


	7,585

	June 2010
	8,839


Services to kinship caregivers through this program may include a one-time integration payment of $1,000 to a qualified caregiver upon placement of a child in DFPS conservatorship to be used to purchase things such as beds, bedding, furniture, clothing and other items needed to integrate the child into the home.  Supportive services to the caregiver may also be provided such as training and case management services, supportive family counseling services not covered by Medicaid, daycare services to qualified children and kinship care giving families, referral/coordination to determine eligibility for additional public assistance, and reimbursement for flexible expenses incurred by the kinship family up to a maximum of $500 per year per child. 
The number of kinship development workers had not kept pace with the increase in kinship placements, resulting in the inability to provide the full range of support services for kinship placements in all areas of the state.  The success of a child’s kinship placement is often directly related to the support CPS provides to the kinship caregivers.   With Senate bill 758, the 80th Legislature funded the kinship program and provided an additional 73 staff positions, including 54 kinship caseworkers, for FY 2008, and an additional 20 staff, including 15 caseworkers, for FY 2009.  There have been no new kinship positions created in FY 2010 or FY 2011.

In FY 2008, average daily caseloads for kinship development workers was 32.2.  In FY 2009, the average daily caseload increased to 41.4 cases. In FY 2010, the average caseload was 41.4, remaining constant when compared to FY 2009.  In FY 2008, 4,299 families received Kinship Caregiver Assistance, which served 7,755 children.  In FY 2009, 4,833 families received Kinship Caregiver Assistance, which served 8,481 children.
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Determine regional allocation of 73 new positions for FY 2008
	Completed July 2007

	· Create positions according to the phase-in schedule
	Completed August 2008

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2008
	Completed December 2008

	· Determine regional allocation of 20 new positions for FY 2009
	Completed July 2008

	· Hire and train new staff for FY 2009
	Completed December 2008


· Enhancing Support of Court Services and Preparation of Records 
When a family or individual is interested in adopting a child, they have the right to review the child’s CPS record in its entirety.  However, certain information is confidential by law and must be “redacted”, or de-identified, and photocopied before the record can be provided to the prospective adoptive parent.  CPS files are hundreds of pages long.  Delays in completing redaction of records for adoption directly affect permanency for children, because they ultimately delay the identification of prospective adoptive parents and consummation of adoptions.

In order to reduce the length of time children remain in state care and achieve permanency in a timelier manner, DFPS identified two areas related to legal services that required additional resources: redaction and court personnel.  As a result, the 80th Legislature funded 33 new legal staff (ten redactor positions and 23 attorney/support staff positions).  

The additional ten redactor positions enabled DFPS to eliminate the backlog of adoption cases needing redaction and will ensure that new adoption cases are de-identified efficiently.  The 23 additional court personnel positions enhanced the provision of legal services around the state.  Additional support staff and attorneys had a direct impact on the representation of CPS, considering the large workloads and travel demands.  
Two additional attorney positions were allocated to Region 8 to provide immediate relief to a heavy workload.  Nine legal assistant positions were added to regional legal offices to enable the attorneys to handle a greater caseload.  In addition, 12 legal secretary positions were assigned to various offices of District and County Attorneys who represent CPS in court and had requested additional support to be able to continue representing CPS.  

As a result of the resources provided through Senate Bill 758, and loaned from other areas of the agency, DFPS successfully made a concerted push to end the backlog on redaction of adoption files. The increased attention also allowed DFPS to take a closer look at existing processes and a broader range of issues associated with records redaction.  As requests once again began to increase, a concern arose that DFPS could not sustain the resources needed to prevent further backlog and that process changes were needed.  At this point, DFPS contracted for a comprehensive evaluation by an independent business analyst.  As a result of the evaluation, over the last year DFPS transitioned the records redaction function from the DFPS Legal division to Records Management.  During the transition, redaction software was introduced, processes were streamlined, and additional resources (both temporary staff and reassignment of permanent staff) were provided.  This system overhaul will reduce the amount of time that it is currently taking to meet record redaction requirements as it relates to adoption records.

Implementation Plan Details:

	· Hold a statewide work session for redactors to train them on standard guidelines for redaction of adoption files and a reporting system that indicates where backlogs may be developing so that resources can be shifted to address the problem
	Completed December 2006

	· Standardize the referral form used by DFPS to request de-identification of any file, thereby ensuring better tracking of files
	Completed January 2007

	· Determine regional allocation of 33 new positions and create the positions
	Completed June 2007

	· Implement a system that will permit attorneys from one region to serve as special litigators in another region to assist regions that have the greatest number of court cases as needed on a temporary basis
	Completed June 2007

	· Reduce the turnaround time on all adoption redactions to one week
	Completed July 2007

	· Hire and train new staff
	Completed October 2007

	· Devise a statewide solution to the problem of the adoption cases backlog while staying current with new adoption files 
	Completed October 2007

	· Eliminate the backlog on redaction of adoption files
	Initial Effort Completed November 2007, Additional Improvements Ongoing 


Goal Three: Improving the Quality and Accountability of Foster Care

As part of the CPS Improvement Plan, the 80th Legislature also gave DFPS the resources to improve the quality and accountability in regulatory services delivered by DFPS and services delivered by contracted providers, as well as to expand substitute care quality and capacity in local communities.  This goal includes the following components of the CPS Improvement Plan, as outlined in SB 758, Section 51:


· improving the quality and accountability of child-care licensing monitoring and investigations by: 

· assigning those functions to separate staff, 

· providing specialized training to staff who perform each function, 

· performing additional investigations of certain reports involving young children, and 

· providing additional support and oversight to both functions [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (7)]; 

· expanding substitute and adoptive placement quality and capacity in local communities through the procurement of a statewide needs assessment and through implementation of recommendations for expanding and improving provider capabilities [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (8)]; 

· streamlining criminal history background checks to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of those checks [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (9)];

· improving the quality of services delivered by DFPS through expanded use of mobile technology and enhancements to the department’s CLASS and IMPACT database systems and operations [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (10)];

· expanding implementation of the remediation plan to address racial or ethnic disparities in foster care [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (11)]; and

· implementing a statewide pilot program for a time-limited, post-hospitalization “step-down” rate to support the successful transition of children who have experienced or are likely to experience multiple inpatient admissions in a psychiatric hospital [Section 51, Subsection (b), Subdivision (12)].

· Improving Child Care Licensing Monitoring and Investigations 
SB 758 strengthened Child Care Licensing (CCL) oversight of residential child care operations through more thorough, objective and specialized monitoring and investigations of foster care providers.  Funding was provided for 84 additional staff, most of who are based in the field. The majority of the SB 758 Implementation Plan designed to strengthen CCL monitoring and investigations has been completed since the legislation’s passage.  Since SB 758 came into effect, CCL has improved the quality and accountability of regulatory services by:

· assuming responsibility for investigations of serious incidents or higher-risk standards violations in child placing agencies (CPAs) involving children under age 6;

· conducting annual enforcement team conferences and annual team inspections;  

· restructuring field staff into functional units for monitoring and investigations; and

· hiring investigation and risk analysts.

Prior to SB 758, Licensing staff investigated all allegations of abuse, neglect, or exploitation and all child deaths in foster homes verified or approved by CPAs, including private CPAs and Child Protective Services.  When SB 758 became effective on September 1, 2007, Licensing staff expanded their responsibilities to also include investigations of any reportable serious incident or any reported violation of a minimum standard posing a high degree of risk in CPAs involving a child under the age of six.  This includes minimum standards deficiencies weighted as high, or that present a high degree of risk, and any minimum standards deficiency regarding discipline, restraints, children’s rights, supervision, or a combination of these deficiencies for children under the age of six.  

Investigations of serious incidents or higher-risk minimum standards violations often involve increased risks to children under the age of 6, given their age and corresponding vulnerability.  Increased oversight and additional protections for children are accomplished by having Licensing staff, with specialized training and expertise, perform this function.  Automation changes were also made to track the number of investigations involving children under the age of 6 in CPA foster homes or foster group homes.   

Beginning September 1, 2007, CCL implemented annual enforcement team conferences for each CPA and annual team inspections for each residential child care facility.  The enforcement team conference has provided Licensing staff with a structured opportunity to make a comprehensive assessment of a CPA based on information from inspections, investigations, and agency home monitoring.  Each CPA is notified of any licensing actions or decisions which result from an enforcement team conference, such as a change to the monitoring frequency (the number of times in a year in which CCL inspects the facility).  Additionally, CCL inspects residential child care facilities at a minimum of once every 12 months and at least one of the unannounced annual inspections is conducted by two staff from different monitoring units.  

SB 758 provided CCL with additional staff and the opportunity to reorganize staff by function.  The additional staff and creation of functional units for monitoring and investigations has generated positive results by improving staff response time, especially in more rural areas.  By having staff responsible for either monitoring or investigations, each can focus entirely on their functional area, improve specific skill sets, develop expertise, and establish good working relationships both internally and with external stakeholders.  This is especially important for investigators who work with law enforcement, Child Advocacy Centers, District Attorneys, and others.      

Passage of SB 758 also created the CCL Performance Management Division to strengthen the level of protection for children in out-of-home care through enhanced quality assurance activities, focused both on providers and internal staff processes.  Included in the CCL Performance Management Division are risk analysts who focus on the performance of facilities and agencies and who provide second-level reviews of facilities and CPAs whose compliance history indicates risk of harm to children.  The CCL Performance Management Division also has case analysts who provide targeted case reading of the monitoring and investigation work of Licensing staff.  The CCL Investigation Analyst contributes to improving the safety, quality and accountability of the foster care system by reviewing investigation policy and training, reviewing and evaluating high risk investigation intakes, and consulting with investigators on specific cases upon request.

Procedures and standardized reporting tools have been developed by the CCL Performance Management Division to ensure consistency in analysis and timely reporting of findings and recommendations.  Assessments have already resulted in early identification of operations with compliance histories that present risk to children and field staff being provided with objective information and recommendations for action.  Information from case reviews and risk analyses is also used to analyze trends in CCL and make recommendations for training, program structure, policy and practice.  CCL quality performance standards have been updated to include quality indicators such as addressing risk to children in a timely and appropriate manner, objective and shared decision-making, and compliance with licensing policy and procedures.
Additionally, Residential Child Care Licensing (RCCL) is in the process of implementing improvements to inspections for Residential Treatment Centers (RTCs) designed to further ensure child safety.  RCCL inspectors will follow-up with an inspection to an RTC within 30 days of any investigation of abuse/neglect, or when a minimum standard for inappropriate staff conduct is cited.  During unannounced team inspections, RCCL will interview a randomly selected group of youth and staff. DFPS is developing an interview protocol that will elicit information from the youth about the care they receive including the type of discipline that is used at the facility.  RCCL will also ask the staff about the types of training they have received, their understanding of minimum standards and policies, and  the care they observe the children to receive from other staff. Further, DFPS is implementing Required Enforcement Team conferences for RTC’s (or all residential child-care facilities) to thoroughly review investigations and inspections. 
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Identify the activities that could be assigned to investigation and risk analysts
	Completed August 2007

	· Communicate these policy changes to child-placing agencies and post on the DFPS website
	Completed September 2007

	· Hire and train new staff
	Completed July 2008

	· Phase-in annual team inspections and team conferences 
	Completed August 2008

	· Reorganize RCCL into functional units and create new divisions
	Completed October 2007

	· Develop and propose draft rules regarding RCCL’s investigations of allegations involving children under age six to the DFPS Advisory Council 
	Completed October 2007

	· Publish the draft rules in the Texas Register for public comment
	Completed November 2007

	· Create new positions and develop job descriptions for newly created analyst functions
	Completed December 2007

	· Develop the performance management policy, procedures, and reports 
	Completed September 2008


· Expanding Substitute and Adoptive Placement Quality and Capacity 
Finding appropriate placements for children who come into foster care remains difficult because the needs of the children do not always match the number, type, and location of the placement options available.  DFPS received resources to increase substitute care capacity so that all children could be quickly matched with placements that meet their individual needs.

To address this issue, DFPS contracted for an independent needs assessment that included an analysis of gaps in residential service quality and capacity, prioritization of regional service needs, objective identification of barriers to meeting priority needs, and recommendations for DFPS and the provider community to improve services.  The needs analysis, completed in December 2008, was used to identify service strengths, gaps, and barriers to capacity building and led to the development of a strategic plan to enhance substitute care capacity.  

DFPS is moving forward to meet the capacity strategic plan objectives.  Objectives include the development of a more effective foster care rate structure and utilization review process and creation of a performance-based system that includes incentives for contractors to produce outcomes. In January 2010, DFPS initiated the "Improving Child/Youth Placement Outcomes:  A System Redesign" project.  The project goal is to improve outcomes for children and families by creating sustainable placement resources in communities that will meet the service needs of children and youth in foster care, using the least restrictive placement settings. The objectives for this project, also known as the "foster care redesign" include:

· Determine where and what kind of services are needed;

· Determine how to contract for quality services, including recommended outcomes, performance measures and procurement processes; and 

· Determine how to pay for those services (fiscal system/payment methodologies that align incentives with process and quality objectives.)

The new foster care model will support the achievement of the following quality indicators:

· Children are placed in their home communities;

· Children are appropriately serviced in the least restrictive environment that supports minimal moves;

· Connectives to family and others important to children are maintained;

· Children are placed with siblings;

· Services respect culture; 

· To  be fully prepared for successful adulthood, children and youth are provided opportunities, experiences and activities similar to those experienced by their non-foster care peers; and

· Children and youth are provided opportunities to participate in decisions that impact their lives.

To ensure the transparency and integrity of the foster care redesign project, a webpage and mailbox have been developed and can be accessed by clicking the following link:  http://www.dfps.state.tx.us/Child_Protection/Foster_Care/redesign.asp 

A final recommendation on an overall system design plan will be made by December 31st, 2010.  The recommendations will include:

· How to obtain, contract, and pay for foster care services in a way that promotes desired outcomes for children;

· Policy, programmatic, fiscal, and practice implications of system changes; and 

· A mechanism for balancing foster care services demand and supply.

These recommendations will be presented to the Texas Legislature in January 2011.

Beginning in October 2007 and ending in February 2008, CPS participated in business process mapping sessions for the Foster/Adoptive Home Development (FAD) program.  The business process mapping of the FAD program was designed to improve FAD processes and initiate a more family-friendly approach to verifying foster and adoptive homes, while streamlining and improving foster/adoptive home capacity.  Staff training began in May 2008 and concluded July 2008 with full implementation of the new process in December 2008.  
	Below are the steps applicants must take when seeking to be verified as a foster home or approved as an adoptive home by CPS: 

Step 1: Attend an Information Meeting

Step 2: Complete a Parenting Application

Step 3: Initial Background Checks

Step 4: PRIDE Training (35 hours)
Step 5: Family Submits Required Paperwork

Step 6: Household Member Background Checks

Step 7: Home and Family Assessment Visit

Step 8: Fingerprint-Based FBI Background Checks

Step 9: Home Screening (formerly called home study)

Step 10: Home Approval




After implementation, it was expected that CPS would be able to approve a home in 120 days (4 months).  Previously CPS took from 6 to 9 months to verify a foster/adoptive home.  This 120-day timeframe is applicable to circumstances where there are no background check issues, such as obtaining results from another state or history that requires a risk evaluation, the family completes all requirements timely and as outlined, and the home screening is completed according to the contract and Residential and Child Care Minimum Standards. 

In this new process, applicant attention has been emphasized and staff regularly follow up with applicants to help them complete the verification/approval process.  At every foster parent training class, prospective foster/adoptive families are reminded of the remaining paperwork needed. Staff are more actively involved with helping families complete the paperwork, as needed. 
· Streamlining Criminal History Background Checks 
DFPS is required and/or authorized to perform background checks for a wide range of persons and activities.  These include Department of Public Safety (DPS) criminal history checks, Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) fingerprint-based checks, DFPS History Checks, and DFPS Central Registry Checks, with all authority based in Texas Government Code Ch. 411, Sections 114 and 087 and Adam Walsh Child Protection and Safety Act 2006.

Criminal background checks have become increasingly complex, particularly the work involved in reviewing and interpreting criminal history records, positively identifying individuals and matching identities to criminal and central registry (abuse/neglect) histories, and offering due process to designated perpetrators of child abuse and neglect.  

Background checks were performed in the various program areas of the agency, but due to the complexity and volume of background checks conducted, SB 758 directed DFPS to create a centralized background check unit to expedite results and enhance agency consistency and expertise.  The 80th Legislature funded 31 new positions for this purpose.

	DFPS Background Check Requests 
Conducted for Licensed Child-Care Centers

	
	DPS Check Requests
	Central Registry 
Check Requests
	FBI Check Requests

	FY 2008
	219,423
	219,731
	102,564

	FY 2009
	188,312
	188,596
	100,519

	FY 2010
	116,088
	116,103
	* data not yet complete


All new staff allocated to the Centralized Background Check Unit (CBCU) have been hired and trained. All background checks have been consolidated into one centralized function and one location.  The CBCU is working closely with two of their primary internal stakeholders, Licensing and Purchased Client Services (PCS), to develop strategies for improvements in process, clarifications in policy, and expectations related to timeframes and service levels for background checks. Procedures to enhance consistency and expertise have already begun to be implemented for Licensing background checks, and the CBCU continues to troubleshoot areas of needed consistency for PCS background checks. 
After further consideration, it has been determined that the process for completion of casework-related background checks for CPS should not change. They should remain a part of routine casework activities and not be centralized into the CBCU.  The Criminal Background Check Unit (CBCU) continues to support CPS and all agency program areas with troubleshooting on complicated background matters. CBCU also participates in policy and process review across the agency for all background checks conducted by DFPS. 
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Hire and train new staff
	Completed January 2008

	· Consolidate Centralized Background Check Unit staff into one location
	Completed January 2008

	· Reorganize and create new positions
	Completed December 2007

	· Develop a quality assurance plan 
	Completed August 2008 

	· Consolidate existing policies and procedures to enhance consistency and expertise
	In progress. Estimated completion September 2009

	· Centrally facilitate required background checks, including FBI checks, for Child Care Licensing, Purchased Client Services, and CPS
	Completed March 2009


· Expanding the Use of Mobile Technology and Enhancements to the CLASS and IMPACT Database Systems and Operations 
An important aspect of the CPS Improvement Plan is the expansion of the use of tablet personal computers (PCs) and portable accessories to Child Care Licensing (CCL) monitoring and investigative staff, to half of CPS substitute care caseworkers, and staff from APS facility and in-home investigations.  These resources facilitate increased timeliness of necessary documentation and improve the quality of assessments and decision-making by providing a mechanism for quick communication and information reference.  

The CCL residential and day care staff now use tablet PCs and portable printers during inspections and are able to leave a copy of their findings with providers.  This immediate turnaround reduces confusion for child care providers and allows them to address problems quickly by eliminating a ten-day wait for a finalized letter to be sent.  Likewise, CPS substitute care staff are able to enter their case notes from the field and automatically incorporate them into the IMPACT (case management) system without requiring field network or wireless connectivity.

In June 2009, Tablet Refresh training began for approximately 1500 CPS staff.  Training participants range from caseworkers to regional directors.  The primary focus of the training is the Best Use Model.  The training focuses on maximizing the use of the tablet PC in the field, with concentration on Mobile Protective Services (MPS).  The training is scheduled to conclude in Houston in September 2009.

DFPS conducted Phase 1 of a Mobile Caseworker Pilot that identified policy, training and resource modifications for a new mobile business model designed to increase caseworkers’ time spent in the field and, thus, with clients.  Participants were from Regions 2/9 (San Angelo) and 8 (San Antonio).  Phase 1 of the Mobile Caseworker Pilot results showed staff reported a 70.6% increase in time spent with clients, a reported 44% decrease in the use of a phone-based transcription service, and an increased field use of the tablet.  Morale and retention increases were observed, with a majority of participants reporting that they will maintain their employment due to this new mobile way of working.  Some supervisors reported better management of staff activities as a result of the mobile management model.

Phase 2 of the Mobile Caseworker Pilot expanded participation to caseworkers in Regions 2/9 and 8, as well as units in Region 3 (Dallas/Fort Worth) and Region 11 (Corpus Christi and the Rio Grande Valley).  Planning meetings began in July 2008.  This phase of the pilot also included an evaluation and comparison of the use of voice recognition software.  Based on the pilot’s early outcomes in the areas of maintaining caseworker performance, increased time spent with clients, and increased caseworker retention and job satisfaction, the pilot is being expanded to include more staff from Licensing and other DFPS programs.  

In April 2008, APS launched the APS As You Go Initiative.  The As You Go slogan and initiative was designed to encompass the broader cultural change in caseload management for APS that includes staff working in a dramatically more mobile environment, better utilization of available mobile technology, training, and work processes/practices.  The whole package was designed to provide better service to APS clients through greater efficiencies, enhanced flexibility, and improved staff satisfaction/retention.  Major accomplishments of the initiative include training over 725 APS in-home and facility workers and supervisors in 76 2-day sessions held from July through October 2008, 13 follow-up "training-in-a-box" modules, and practice skill labs from October through December 2008.  The initiative has improved the utilization of mobile technology, resulting in more timely documentation.

The CLASS application, used by DFPS to document all licensing activities, was expanded to provide possible recommended actions based on an operation’s history and weighted standards.  This is intended to ensure Texas child care providers meet a consistent level of performance and are evaluated equally across the state.  Further CLASS enhancements to the system’s method of tracking foster homes and their movement among child-placing agencies will also be incorporated.

In November 2008, DFPS released CLASSMate, a mobile version of the CLASS system. Since that time the average number of days between an inspection and final notification of the inspection results has gone from over six days to under two.  Some of the benefits include:

· improved timeliness and quality of output left with providers and to the public by allowing the inspection results to be printed and left with the provider upon completion of inspections;
· increased staff accountability by automating certain events such as the end time and date of an inspection;
· increased staff efficiency by allowing staff to be more mobile;
· reduced lag time between performing an inspection and making the data available to parents, providers, and DFPS staff; and

· improved accuracy of information by enabling staff to electronically record information while it is fresh in their minds rather than having to translate their handwritten notes later when entering data in CLASS.

In addition to deployment of tablet PCs and development of CLASSMate, CCL’s technology expansion also included: 

· weighted standards and weighted standards enforcement incorporated into CLASS;
· agency foster home movement tracking in CLASS, and 

· enhancements to the provider and public website.

The regulatory weighting system enables Licensing staff to focus resources where they are needed most to standardize the decision-making process, facilitate consistent and equitable enforcement of standards, and communicate a richer portrait of standards compliance to parents and other consumers.  With input from residential and child day care providers, members from the former State Licensing Advisory Committee, other external stakeholders, and Licensing staff, weights were assigned to residential and child day care minimum standards and were incorporated into CLASS.  
In May 2008, CCL was awarded the Rising Star Award for Public Innovation from the American Society for Public Administration for the weighted standards enforcement concept and work on the project to date.    

SB 758 further provided an opportunity for DFPS to create a searchable database, accessible to child placement agencies (CPAs), to track closed foster homes and the reasons for closure.  A searchable spreadsheet was posted on the DFPS public site beginning in September 2007, which is used by CPA staff to view foster home closure information.  Functionality was added to the public site allowing:

· enhanced search functions for CPAs to find existing foster homes;
· CPAs to view the closure reason for existing foster homes that plan to move to a new CPA;  

· automation and predefinition of naming methods which will promote easier searches; and 

· the use of caregiver information submitted for the purposes of performing background checks to link a person’s demographic information to the agency home.    

DFPS has designed several enhancements to the Child Care Licensing public and provider website which were released in November 2008.  Some of these enhancements included new options for providers to complete certain tasks or updates online as well as providing additional context related to a provider’s compliance history posted on the public website.   

Based on results of the two mobile casework pilots, DFPS is expanding our mobile work force by 600 field staff. This phase includes all programs, regions and stages of service. Estimated completion is November 2010.
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Conduct a Mobile Caseworker Pilot with 40 participants in regions 2, 8 and 9 
	Completed February 2008

	· Incorporate weighted standards into CLASS to create the Weighted Enforcement System 
	Completed November 1, 2008

	· Develop application for enhancements to CLASS and create a mobile application for release 
	Completed November 1, 2008

	· Perform business process analysis for CCL monitoring and investigation and for CLASS automation enhancements
	Completed November 1, 2008

	· Develop and implement the Foster Home Tracking System 
	Completed November 1, 2008

	· Develop and implement the CCL Public Website Application  
	Completed November 1, 2008

	· Develop a plan for the roll-out of the new equipment to CCL and 50% of CPS conservatorship staff 
	Completed March 2008 and September 2008, respectively

	· Evaluate Phase 1 of the Mobile Caseworker Pilot
	Began February 2008 – Completed April 2008

	· Conduct expanded Mobile Caseworker Pilot, Phase 2 with 345 staff in 4 regions.
	Began January 2009 –  Completed June 2009

	· Evaluate Phase 2 of the Mobile Caseworker Pilot
	Completed October 2009

	· Conduct Tablet Refresh training for ~1500 CPS staff statewide
	Began June 2009 –Completed September 2009


· Expanding Implementation of the Remediation Plan to Address Disproportionality in Foster Care 
In Texas, African-American children are more likely to enter the child welfare system than those of other ethnicities.  In FY 2007, African-American children represented 12.6% of the state’s child population, but accounted for 26% of children entering into the foster care system, and 34% of the children waiting for adoption.  Section 1.54 of SB 6, passed by the 79th Legislature, required DFPS to mitigate the disproportionate representation of minority races and ethnicities in all phases of child welfare services delivery by:


· delivering cultural competency training to all service delivery staff;

· increasing targeted recruitment for foster and adoptive families;

· targeting hiring recruitment efforts to ensure diversity among DFPS staff; and

· developing partnerships with community groups to provide culturally competent services to children and families.

Disproportionality sites were initially established in three regions with disproportionality specialists to support the community’s work and serve as resources to CPS staff.  
Disproportionality Specialists coordinate training, workshops, and needed follow-up with new and current staff.  They facilitate informational meetings with internal staff and community stakeholders, families, youth, and other systems to inform them about disproportionality issues and collaborate on solutions.  The staff has also begun work on a new initiative titled "Building Permanent Connections."  This project involves connecting youth and children in DFPS Permanent Managing Conservatorship to family and other adult supports.  It is hoped these efforts will improve long-term outcomes for children and assist in reducing barriers to permanency.  

The 80th Legislature provided the funding for eight additional disproportionality specialists so that DFPS could expand disproportionality sites to every region and expand staff training.  This broad-based approach allows DFPS to develop collaborative partnerships with community groups, agencies, faith-based organizations and other community organizations to provide culturally competent services to children and families of every race and ethnicity.

Multiple trainings continue to be held statewide in each region and have included Judges; executive staff of the Health and Human Services Commission (HHSC) and HHSC Enterprise agencies; Texas Juvenile Probation Commission executive staff; Texas Supreme Court Permanent Commission on Children, Youth, and Families; Office of Court Administration; Texas Education Agency; Hogg Foundation representatives; multiple school districts; and out-of-state participants.  Post-training follow-up sessions have now been developed. 

Community advisory work has increased.  Churches and non-profit organizations are now hosting meetings and joining community advisory groups.  The national Court Appointed Special Advocates (CASA) organization has become involved to assist in enhancing Texas CASA collaboration.  Informational meetings are being held in different community venues. Citizen Review Teams have been created as a result of Disproportionality Community Advisory Group recommendations.  New partnerships and collaborations have begun and include Prairie View A & M University Juvenile Justice Center, Association of Black Social Workers, LINKS, YWCA, Amon Carter Foundation, and University of Texas Office of Diversity.  

State-level work in addressing disproportionality has been formalized.  Three annual Statewide Disproportionality Meeting have been held since 2007.  Supported by Casey Family Programs (CFP), participants included CPS and CFP leadership, national CFP managers, parents and youth, community representatives, the People’s Institute of New Orleans, and many other stakeholders.  Each region has CPS, family and community representatives in attendance.  The meeting resulted in a recommitment to the statewide efforts to address disproportionality and provided the opportunity for new advisory group leadership to hear from more tenured members in other regions.    

Disproportionality efforts in Texas have been recognized nationally and internationally, with solicitation to present efforts to other states through technical assistance, conference presentations, and articles.  In April 2008, Senator Royce West hosted CPS and community leaders in a meeting designed to initiate new collaborative partnerships and bring new stakeholders to the table. Plans are being made to reconvene that group with stakeholders in FY 2011.
Currently in FY 2010, there are 13 Disproportionality Specialists across the state with at least one in each region and one in State Office.  Regional disproportionality sites are being identified and community advisory committees are being formed to cohesively address disproportionality statewide.

Implementation Plan Details:

	· Create new positions
	Completed July 2007

	· Hire and train new staff
	Began September 2007 – Completed February 2008

	· Identify disproportionality sites in every region by analyzing data regarding zip codes and county areas having the highest disproportionality rates

	Completed initially in May 2009

Ongoing

	· Provide training on undoing racism to staff and selected community members and service providers in designated sites
	Ongoing  


· Implementing a Statewide Pilot Program for an Intense Psychiatric Services “Step-Down” Rate 
The Intensive Psychiatric Transition Program (IPTP) provides a structured, therapeutic step-down environment to allow children and youth an opportunity to further stabilize following hospitalization and maximize the chances that their subsequent placement will be successful.  DFPS proposed rules for eligibility so qualifying children must have been in DFPS conservatorship for the last 90 days, have had at least three psychiatric hospitalizations in the preceding 12 months, and are either ready for discharge from a psychiatric hospital or are at imminent risk of a fourth psychiatric hospitalization.  
Once admitted, the duration of the child’s stay is up to 60 days, with the possibility of a one-time extension up to 120 days.  The authorized daily payment rate to providers for this program is $374.33.  

The Intensive Psychiatric Transition Program currently has eight contracted Residential Treatment Center providers.  Between the inception of the program and June 30, 2010, there have been 340 referrals with 196 children served.
When a child is stabilized sufficiently and ready to move to a less restrictive placement, the child is considered to have "completed" the step-down program.  Through June 2010, 151 children have completed the step-down program and were moved to less restrictive placements.  
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Engage in an emergency procurement for the IPTP
	Completed November 8, 2007 

	· Provide IPTP services through the two emergency procurement contractors
	Completed October 1, 2007

	· Develop and release a Request for Information and Request for Proposal to competitively procure IPTP services within FY 2008
	Completed September 1, 2008


	· Develop satisfaction surveys for caseworkers and youth involved with IPTP
	Completed December 15, 2008

	· Evaluate program outcomes of IPTP
	Estimated Completion Date December 2010


Goal Four: Achieving Cost Savings by Reducing the Rate of Growth in Foster Care 
DFPS and state leadership entered into SB 758 with the premise that child welfare best practices are not inherently at odds with sound fiscal management of public resources. By placing additional resources towards family-centered practice and family-based safety services, strengthening the kinship program, and increasing services to mitigate risk in order to prevent the removal of children, better client outcomes would result, as would significant cost savings. 

There are two primary drivers behind both of these desired outcomes:

· First, fewer children enter the foster care system when cases are effectively diverted to alternative service delivery methods to address the impact of child abuse and neglect. 

· Secondly, when a placement into the foster care system is the only viable option, the length of time in foster care is reduced. 

The CPS improvement efforts made possible through SB 758 were directly linked to these two drivers. Many of the client service impacts are detailed in earlier parts of this report. The fiscal impacts are equally promising. 

The agency’s FY 2008-09 appropriation for the continuation of CPS Reform contained a reduction that represented the assumed cost savings to foster care.  For FY 2008, the assumed savings reduced from the agency’s budget was $5.1 million general revenue and $3.1 million Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) funds. Due to the success of diversions from foster care and reducing the length of time children remain in foster care, the agency was able to achieve a higher cost savings – $6.8 million more general revenue and $14.1 million more TANF funds which was in addition to the original assumed cost savings.  
Likewise, FY 2009 was forecasted to see a higher cost savings than what was assumed. The amount reduced from the agency’s budget was $10.2 million general revenue and $6.1 million TANF. The projected additional savings was $13.8 million more general revenue and $19.5 million more TANF.

In FY 2010, however, removals of children from their home increased.  As of June 2010 there were 16,474 children in foster care. In comparison, at the end of June 2009 there were 15,682 children in foster care.  For FY 2009 the average number of children removed per month was 1,009. The year-to-date FY 2010 data shows that the average number of children removed per month through June 2010 is 1,348.  This is an increase of 33.7% over FY 2009 removal rates.

The investments into the continued reform of child welfare in Texas have allowed DFPS to plan and manage the protective services system with greater efficiency. In turn, this has led to better outcomes for families and children.   Although trends exhibited in FYTD 2010 reflect increased caseloads, increased children in care, and other trend changes since initiating reform efforts, the changes made to the child welfare system better position the system to address the changing environment and increasing workloads.
The agency continues to strive towards improved outcomes for children and families and further improvements to the state's child welfare system.  Emphasis is now placed on four broad areas:

Strengthening safety of children:  With technical assistance from the National Resource Center on Child Protection, CPS has embarked on a multi-year continuous quality improvement initiative to strengthen safety decision-making, using a family-centered approach, in all stages of service.  This initiative will strengthen the ability to engage families and assess safety and risk more effectively.  In June and August of FY2010, all supervisors and direct delivery managers received training regarding the first phase of implementing the Enhanced Family Centered Safety Decision Making model.

Strengthening critical decision-making skills:  Lack of tenure for new supervisors and direct delivery managers negatively affects caseworker turnover and outcomes to children and families being served by CPS.  
Removing permanency barriers for children in conservatorship:  Children "stuck" in foster care, such as those with the legal status of Permanent Managing Conservatorship (PMC) without termination of parental rights generally do not have positive outcomes.  Implementation of the federal Fostering connections to Success and Increasing Adoptions Act of 2008, with the support of legislation enacted by the 81st Texas Legislature, provides the opportunity to increase permanent placement options with kinship caregivers and adoption consummations and give children permanency.

Enhancing placement capacity resources:  There has been an imbalance in geographic distribution of services and providers and an insufficient number of residential providers that offer a full continuum of services.  When the needs of children are coupled with a lack of resources, challenges result.  These include placement outside of home community, an increased number of changes in placement, separation from sibling(s) and family, lack of educational continuity, and a fractured social support system for the child.  Current efforts are underway to create sustainable placement resources in communities that will meet the service needs of children and youth in foster care, using the least restrictive placement settings.

Implementation of Other Elements of SB 758 
In addition to the child protective services improvement plan as described in Section 51, SB 758 contained a variety of other provisions to improve services for children in foster care, strengthen protections for children in licensed care, and support the department’s efforts to recruit families, retain caseworkers, and monitor contract performance.  Several of the efforts reported in the 2009 status report, such as a report on Pediatric Centers of Excellence presented to the legislature in January 2009, were completed.  Others involved program improvements that were implemented and continue in practice, such as fingerprint background checks for certain child daycare center personnel and adoption subsidies for children who might remain in foster care.  DFPS also completed recommendations for a pilot program for the outsourcing of case management in up to 5% of CPS cases, but no funding was received for this project. 
Efforts for which there is a FY2010 status update follow. 

· Pre-K Eligibility for Former Foster Children 
SB 758 Section 1 mandates that foster children and former foster children are eligible for free pre-kindergarten.  DFPS has been working to inform eligible families of this new benefit. 
SB 758, Section 1 amends §29.153 of the Texas Education Code to expand eligibility for free pre-kindergarten programs to include children who were ever in the conservatorship of DFPS following an adversary hearing.

This statewide initiative has been very successful.  CPS Regional Education Specialists began including the information on expanded pre-kindergarten eligibility in presentations and trainings to internal and external stakeholders in August 2007.  During August 2007, CPS developed a Letter of Verification to support pre-kindergarten enrollment in Texas public schools which met the criteria for enrollment by the Texas Education Agency.  The Letter of Verification also met both Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) requirements (20 USC §1232g) and protocol and procedures of both agencies for maintaining student confidentiality.   

As of June, 2010, DFPS mailed 26,484 Letters of Verification to parents and caregivers of children meeting eligibility criteria to enroll in the free pre-kindergarten programs offered at most Texas public schools.  CPS mailed 7,164 Letters of Verification in FY09 through June 2010.  Due to the success of the letter mail out, plans are to mail Letters of Verification for pre-kindergarten enrollment quarterly to parents and caregivers.
In addition, the Division of School Readiness and Partnerships at the Texas Education Agency has prepared an informational letter addressed to over 1,100 school administrators reminding them of the expanded eligibility for the pre-kindergarten program and enrollment procedures, including a copy of the CPS Letter of Verification. 

Implementation Plan Details:
	· Include this initiative in local and statewide presentations by CPS Regional Education Specialists, and in their presentations to CPS staff in basic training and regional meetings 
	Began July 2007 – Completed August 2008

	· Share this information in presentations, workgroups, and cross-functional meetings with external stakeholders such as CASA (Court-Appointed Special Advocates), child-placing agencies, and other state agencies and departments
	Began July 2007 – Ongoing

	· Work with internal and external stakeholders to announce this initiative in preparation for the beginning of the 2007-2008 school year
	Completed August 2007

	· Work with Early Childhood Education and Texas Education Agency staff to develop a letter of verification, training materials, and other information to send to CPS staff
	Completed November 2007


Monitoring Performance of Providers Through Data System 
SB 758 Sections 13 and 47 include provisions for implementing a data system to track quality assurance and other contracting tools to effectively manage, monitor, and evaluate contractors based on performance measures.

The Residential Contracts Management System, now named iMARC (Integrated Management and Reporting for Contracts), was developed to provide residential contract managers and program staff with centralized, automated methods of monitoring and assessing contracts and collecting and reporting contract monitoring data.  The system allows staff to identify problems contractors are experiencing statewide and trends over time among individual contractors that will aid with earlier risk detection and mitigation.  

The project has progressed from the planning phase, through the detail design phase where requirements specific to the functionality and behavior of the system were defined and prototyped to implementation.  An intensive testing and user acceptance process was conducted at initial implementation to ensure that the system met the needs of users.  Testing and user acceptance has been repeated with the eight releases of iMARC to date. The system continues to be refined and enhanced and is now being successfully utilized to facilitate improvement of managing, monitoring and evaluating contractor performance.  

The iMARC system saw many improvements over the first year after its release into production. These improvements have greatly reduced the time required of contract managers to complete assessments and monitoring with increased accuracy. This enables contract managers to utilize time more effectively, thereby decreasing the risk posed to the State and to the children served under the contracts.

iMARC Phase II is scheduled to begin detail design in September, 2010. Phase II will incorporate various forms into the application that will expedite the work completed by the contract managers.  Phase II will also include functionality to enable contract managers to monitor and assess atypical residential child-care contracts within iMARC.  

Implementation Plan Details:

	· Initiate the development of the Residential Contracts Management System
	Completed October 2007

	· Conduct business analysis to support system
	Completed May 2008

	· Secure federal funds to aid in system development
	Completed February 2008

	· Guide the development of the system through the assessment and planning phase
	Completed March 2008

	· Finalize requirements and begin detail design of the system
	Completed Summer 2008

	· Begin development and testing of the system
	Completed Fall 2008

	· Implement the system 
	Completed February 2009


· Working with OneStar and DARS 

SB 758 Section 16 includes a provision for OneStar Foundation to work with DFPS to assist with foster home recruitment.  OneStar Foundation works on behalf of the State of Texas to strengthen the capacity of local communities to address their most pressing needs.  There is also a provision that directs DFPS to work with the Department of Assistive and Rehabilitative Services (DARS) to recruit families for children who have hearing impairments.  
DFPS collaborated with the Onestar Foundation to evaluate the effectiveness of faith-based recruitment and retention efforts in Region 3 (Dallas) and Region 6 (Houston). This was done with interviews conducted with DFPS key stakeholders.  The evaluation was complete in February 2009 with several recommendations:

1. Examine staffing structure to address turnover, which is a detriment to forming time-intensive, yet potentially positive collaborations with faith-based organizations,
2. Continue to evaluate the changes to DFPS foster and adoption verification process to ensure its effectiveness, 
3. Continue Minister-to-Minister contract, 
4. Continue collaborations with regional faith-based ministers, and 
5. Provide guidance towards strategic points of leverage to the DFPS Advisory Committee to better use its sphere of influence for the promotion of minority adoptions. 

The evaluation and recommendations were helpful and enhanced DFPS faith-based recruitment to better serve children and families.

DFPS has also been working with DARS to recruit potential foster/adoptive families for children in care. The partnership has created a new recruitment brochure for the deaf and hearing-impaired children in CPS conservatorship. The collaboration meets bi-monthly to discuss new ideas and tools to ensure CPS is adequately recruiting for families who will meet the needs of the children in care.

The collaboration with OneStar Foundation continued with creation of a Barriers Assessment in May 2010, to be used to identify barriers within community and faith-based organizations. The identified barriers included an inability to contract with and obtain appropriate services for to Texas children and families.  As a result, DFPS continues to disseminate information regarding the OneStar Foundation grant and available training opportunities to enhance community and faith-based partnerships. The information is sent to community and faith-based organizations. 

DFPS continues to meet with DARS on a bi-monthly basis in order to research and secure enhanced services for children who are deaf or hard of hearing.  A brochure was completed for use in the recruitment of additional foster families who can provide placement opportunities children with these specialized needs.
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Meet with OneStar Foundation to establish initial plan for recruiting foster homes
	Completed August 30, 2007

	· Meet with DARS to develop family recruitment strategies for children with hearing impairments
	Completed September 2007

	· Draft a joint proposal with OneStar in assessing foster home recruitment 
	Completed October 2007

	· Form a workgroup that will consist of DARS staff, DFPS staff, and community stakeholders
	Completed December 2007

	· Meet with OneStar to finalize plan and begin the work  
	Completed December 2007

	· Develop a brochure with DARS that will be utilized in targeted recruitment activities 
	Completed December 2007

	· Send brochure to all DFPS recruitment staff
	Completed January 2008

	· Meet with OneStar to continue to assess work plan for evaluation
	Completed January 2008

	· Draft updated OneStar proposal outlining evaluation and timelines
	Completed April 2008

	· Sign final copy of OneStar evaluation contract 
	Completed May 2008

	· Introduce DFPS staff and community partners who will participate in OneStar Evaluation
	Completed July 2008

	· Conduct Evaluation
	Completed February 2009

	· Conduct Barriers Assessment to identify barriers in partnering with community and faith-based organizations.
	Completed May 2010


Continued Implementation of Senate Bill 6 CPS Reform Activities

Though SB 758 as a whole is a continuation of the reform efforts begun as a result of the HHSC review and SB 6 passed during the 79th Legislative Session, SB 758 Section 52 requires the department to report specifically on the continued implementation of reform activities from the 79th session that were modified by SB 758.  Again, the majority of these activities were completed as described in the 2008 and 2009 reports and require no further update.  The exception is transition services for youth exiting foster care to adulthood.  Changes in this area are continuing through the implementation of House Bill 1912 of the 81st Legislative session.
· Preparation for Adult Living (PAL) Information 

SB 758 Section 17 required DFPS to provide an information booklet about the department’s Preparation for Adult Living (PAL) program to youth and foster parents when youth enter the program.  The PAL program was enhanced by SB 6, Section 1.51, which required DFPS to improve discharge planning, increase the availability of transitional family group decision-making (also known as “Circles of Support”), extend Medicaid coverage to age 21 with a single application, and enter into agreements with the Texas Workforce Commission (TWC) and local workforce development boards that would benefit foster care youth.  The booklets describe the program and the benefits available to the child in the primary language spoken by that individual, including:

· extended Medicaid coverage until age 21;

· priority status with TWC; and

· the exemption from the payment of tuition and fees at institutions of higher education as defined by the Education Code.

The Texas Foster Care Handbook for Youth was first published in 2004, and designed by a group of young people representing youth in foster care and alumni of care. Youth members of the statewide Youth Leadership Council, comprised of youth representing each of the 11 regional Youth Leadership Councils, have partnered with staff and community partners to revise and upgrade the handbook in accordance with SB 758. 
Although completed in 2008, a revision to the Texas Foster Care Handbook is underway to include new legislation and policy changes related to the tuition and fee waiver, the Education and Training Voucher Program, the Education Portfolio, Transition Centers, the Extended Foster Care Program, issuing personal documents to youth before leaving care, medical insurance for youth in higher education, and the National Youth in Transition Database.  The handbook will be posted on the Texas Youth Connection website www.texasyouthconnection.org and the DFPS public website.
Implementation Plan Details:

	· Revise the PAL handbook, Texas Foster Care Handbook for Youth, to include the information required by SB 758, the Bill of Rights for Children in Foster Care, and other information important for children preparing to age out of foster care
	Completed June 2008 
Updated September 2010

	· Make additional revisions to the PAL handbook at the annual Youth Leadership Council meeting, including changing the name to ACCESS GRANTED: foster care handbook for youth
	Completed October 2008

	· Continue to distribute hardcopies of older handbook to older youth in care statewide through caseworkers, PAL classes, Transition Plan Meetings, and Circles of Support and make it available at Transition Centers, youth conferences and other youth events
	Ongoing


House Bill 1912, 81st Legislature, Regular Session requires DFPS to develop a comprehensive transitional living services plan to improve the Transitional Living Services Program.  The plan must incorporate best practices and recommendations from a stakeholder workgroup made up of youth, foster parents and individuals with expertise in transitional living services.  The workgroup began meeting in September 2009 and established four subcommittees to address the following required elements of the plan laid out in HB 1912:  

· Efforts to further individualize independent living skills assessment and transition planning;

· The potential for an online life skills training option; and 

· Improvement of services to youth with disabilities.  

In addition to the required components of HB 1912 the subcommittees addressed other issues important to the stakeholders such as identifying caring adults who can form lasting relationships with youth and experiential learning.

DFPS staff participated on subcommittees as subject matter experts to provide information about current practices as stakeholders explored concerns and solutions.  As a result of this participation, DFPS and stakeholders were able to work together to identify many changes that could be implemented immediately to benefit youth in foster care.  These efforts included residential contract requirement changes, additional resources made available to residential providers on experiential learning resources, and the creation of a new protocol for Child Protective Services (CPS) staff to use to locate family members.

In response to stakeholder recommendations, DFPS is initiating a long term effort to make changes to the format and use of the transition plan document.   DFPS will review and revise current policy and practices and initiate changes to the current transition planning process so that transition planning is more individualized for each youth; less burdensome for staff to develop, maintain, and coordinate; and promotes accountability by all parties committed to supporting the youth.  

The report will further describe DFPS' plans to reform the transition plan and how this effort addresses many of the concerns presented by the stakeholder workgroups. The report will also present planned and potential actions to respond to other recommendations such as improved staff training on serving youth with disabilities and mental health issues.  DFPS will work to immediately implement improvements in policy and practice that require no additional resources.  Some recommendations may require additional legislative direction.  

The Transitional Living Services Plan Report will be submitted to the Governor and the Texas Legislature in September, 2010.  

Conclusion 
DFPS received an unprecedented amount of resources for the FY 2006–07 biennium leading to dramatic improvements, particularly on the front end of the child welfare system.  The 80th Texas Legislature chose to invest in the continuation of this reform. They funded additional programs and resources so that the Department could continue making the systemic changes of reform and better serve children and families in crisis. This ambitious investment in the future of Texas children and families has shown considerable promise both in outcomes for children families and for the effective use of state resources. 

DFPS continues the renewed emphasis on working with families to prevent removal. Families are increasingly engaged as active participants in resolving their own challenges. Children unable to stay in their own homes are increasingly likely to be placed with extended family. Providers of foster care services to Texas children now operate with greater state oversight to ensure safety and well-being. Safety is increasingly assured through effective background checks and the weighting of licensing standards based on risk.  Technology, new management infrastructure, and effective partnerships with the courts and agency stakeholders continue to increase the efficiency, efficacy, responsiveness and accountability of services being delivered. 

As trends begin to show rising caseloads resulting from increased reports of abuse and neglect, investigations, and removals of children, DFPS is in a much better position to face these challenges than it would have been without the influx of resources of the past years.  The agency continues to strive towards improved outcomes for children and families and further improvements to the state's child welfare system.  Emphasis is now placed on training staff in a new safety decision model, using a family centered approach; on ensuring all staff have critical decision-making skills; on removing barriers to permanent placement with or adoption by relatives, especially for youth in the permanent managing conservatorship of DFPS; and on developing new contracting practices that make sure placements are available for children that meet their service needs in their home communities and keep them connected to their siblings and families.
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